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APO news ● October 2003

I
n the June and August issues, we carried nutshell reports on the activities
of the APO Secretariat’s Administration and Finance Department and the
Research and Planning (R&P) Department as part of a series to introduce

the work of the organization. Our focus in this issue is the Industry
Department.

Industry Department

The Industry Department is the largest in the Secretariat in terms of the
number of projects undertaken each year. Its work dovetails with that of the
R&P Department, that is, moving from a macro to
micro perspective. While the R&P Department eval-
uates major trends and national socio-economic
issues to identify emerging needs of member coun-
tries, the Industry Department organizes training
courses, seminars, workshops, and study missions
(both individual country and multi-country), and dis-
patches technical experts to enable industrial and
service enterprises in member countries to meet their
immediate needs and to enhance their productivity.
This department also manages the APO Technical
Expert Services Program and Member Country
Support Program.

The Industry Department is currently testing var-
ious e-learning options, made possible by informa-
tion and communications technology, to find more

cost-effective delivery systems for its various programs as well as enabling
them to reach a wider group of people, particularly those located far from the
major cities. It is also endeavoring to expand the productivity movement in the
public and civil sectors.

The Director of the Industry Department is Ken Inoue, a keen advocate of
the paperless office. Working with him are three officers––Dr. Syed Ahmad,
Song-Hyun Choi, and Kamlesh Prakash––and four general staff––Sumie
Horiuchi, Noriko Kasai, Emiko Iwasaki,
and Akemi Oikawa.

Introducing the APO Secretariat (III)

Confab on development of NPOs

Nineteen NPO Heads and senior officials met in Danang, Vietnam, for
the annual APO Forum on the Development of NPOs, 15–17 September

2003. This was the fourth since the series started in 1999. During
the forum, the delegates gave a status report on the NPOs’ imple-
mentation of the balanced scorecard and human resources score-
card. They were introduced to scenario planning, including the
identification of capabilities they would need to deal with what is
to come or to forestall anticipated shortcomings.

The participants felt that scenario planning has enabled them
to adopt a “multi-track” mindset; understand the forces that
affect their NPOs; challenge deeply held assumptions; use simu-
lation for organizational learning; anticipate uncertainties ahead;
and improve their quality of strategic thinking. Regardless of the
anticipated scenarios, the participants were told that they would
have to consider developing the competencies and capabilities to

deal with up coming situations. In this regard, strategic human resources
management is needed.

Participants of the forum

(L-R) Oikawa, Kasai, Ahmad, Inoue, Horiuchi, and Iwasaki. In the insets Choi (L) and Prakash
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